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Annual General Meeting 

Held on Thursday 5th June 2008

At Manchester Bridge Club
Present: 

Jeff Smith (Chairman), Bernard Kaye (Treasurer), Michael Newman (Secretary), 

Michael Byrne, Pat Buxton, Bob Cooke, Boris Ewart, Michelle Brunner, David Collier,

Kevin Comrie, Irene Cooke, Dave Debbage, Bernard Goldenfield, Rhona Goldenfield 

Brenda Greaves, Peter Greaves, Marjorie Hadfield, Kevin Higgins, John Holland,

Gareth Hyett, Alan Jones, Norman Killey, Barbara Lewis, Eve Lighthill, 

Rodney Lighton, Dave Matthews, Steve Mattinson, Jeff Morris, Jenny Morris, 

Jim Morris, Alan Nelson, Kath Nelson, Denis Robson, Raymond Semp, Alec Smalley,

Ron Steedman, Sid Travers.

1
Apologies for Absence: 

Fred Bell, Carol Bloch, Joy & Irving Blakey, Peter & Glenice Kenyon, 

Myrna Essayan

2
Minutes of last Meeting held 31 May 2007 and Matters Arising:

Accepted as a true record – Proposed by S Mattinson and seconded by Ron Steedman.

3
Report of Officers: 

3.1 
Chairman (Jeff Smith): 


JS reported on the EGM of the English Bridge Union on Wednesday 4th June 2008.   A ballot took place on the Board’s Pay to Play (P2P) proposals, due to be implemented from 1st April 2010.  During the intervening period there will be no change to existing methods of subscription.  The resolution stated:-

That the Shareholders accept the principle of Universal Membership and approve the Board proposals for replacing the current Annual Subscription and Master Point income by a pay to play fee as outlined in the “Strategy for the future of the EBU and Duplicate Bridge in England” dated April 2008.  If so approved the Board will commission the changes necessary to the Bye-Laws of the English Bridge Union and request a future General Meeting to accept those changes.


The voting results were 52 in favour, 31 against with two abstentions.


JS emphasised that now that the resolution would be going ahead it was important in the period leading up to April 2010 to try and persuade those clubs within the MCBA who had indicated that they would disaffiliate from the EBU not to do so.

* * * * * * *

JS offered congratulations on the following achievements of Manchester players:-


To John Holland and Paul Hackett on being part of the winning team in the inaugural Senior Camrose match held in Oxford over the weekend of 30 May – 1 June. 


To Michael Byrne on winning the Swiss Teams at the Spring Bank Holiday congress held in Bournemouth playing with southerners Andrew Murphy, Simon Cope and Bryony Youngs.

To David Collier and Sid Travers who won the Merseyside Swiss pairs on Saturday 10th May.

To Mike Bell and Ed Levy who won the secondary event - the Punch Bowl - at the EBU Stratford Spring Fours over the early May bank holiday weekend playing with Roger Mapp and Michael Ranis.


JS wished John Holland and Paul Hackett every success in the forthcoming European Championships to be held in Pau from 14th – 28th June 2008.  Also to Bill Hirst who had been nominated as the Non-Playing Captain for the team.


JS reported that after five years as Chairman of the MCBA that he would not be standing for re-election.  He had enjoyed his five years in the post and would continue to be involved in the planning of the Manchester Congress and of the MCBA Handbook.  He thanked all Officers for their help and support during his tenure as Chairman.

3.2
Secretary (Michael Newman):


MJN reported that this had been his first year as Secretary of the Association in succession to Gordon Rice.  Apart from the Council meetings held in October and April there had only been two significant tasks which he had been required to undertake:-

1
In November 2007 MJN sent out the EBU Club Questionnaire for Strategy Development.  Of the 25 clubs within MCBA replies were received from 17  (Initially MJN thought that only 15 had replied but it later transpired that two of  the Clubs had sent their replies direct to the EBU and not via the Secretary).

2
In April 2008 MJN forwarded a letter prepared by our Chairman titled “Strategy Proposal for the Future of the EBU and Duplicate Bridge in England” to all Clubs.  This letter was sent to elicit the views of all clubs on how they wished the 3 Shareholders in MCBA to vote at the EGM of the EBU on Wednesday 4 June 2008.  Again 17 replies were received (although not exactly the same 17 as in November / December).


After collating the responses it was agreed by the Executive that the MCBA Shareholders be instructed to vote against the EBU Proposals but in the ratio 2 votes against and 1 vote for.  


MJN’s one frustration in his first year had been that a minority of clubs in the association seem, rather like Brother Anthony in the St Titus Monastery made famous by Reese & Bird to have adopted a vow of silence in making no attempt to respond to e-mails or letters from the association when trying to find out the views of their members.


MJN extended his thanks to Jeff Smith and Bernard Kaye in guiding him through my first year as secretary and especially to Jeff for drafting the letter of 10 April 2008 regarding the Strategy Proposal, since Jeff set out the issues far more clearly than MJN would have been able to do. 

3.3
Treasurer (Bernard Kaye):


BK thanked Bernard Goldenfield for all his contributions throughout the year and for auditing the accounts for the financial year.  Copies of the accounts were made available to everyone present.  A breakdown of the expenses for the Manchester Congress was also made available.  The Congress had this year made a loss of £229.


Subscription income was £3,933 which had remained fairly constant for the past 5 years.


There was a surplus of Income over Expenditure of £1,320. (2006 - 2007 £2,867).  This drop was partly caused by the fact that Manchester was no longer running the three weekends of Green Point events in partnership with Lancashire and Merseyside & Cheshire.  We were now running our own Green Point Pairs and Teams events but this was only one day of each per year.   The reserves to be carried forward were £13,332.


Alan Nelson queried the relatively low bank interest paid on the capital account which appeared to be below 1.5% per annum.  It was suggested that the Treasurer consider moving the money to a new account or a different bank which would pay better interest.


The accounts were accepted as a true record proposed by Jim Morris and seconded by Rhona Goldenfield.  The Chairman then signed a copy of the accounts.

3.4
Membership Secretary (Bob Cooke)

Membership at the end of 2007 – 2008 was:

	Full members
	703

	Junior (Under 25) members
	31

	Schools (Under 17) members
	47

	Bridge for All
	20

	Associate members
	14

	
	

	TOTAL
	815


The total is up more than 7% up from the March 2007 figure of 761.

The EBU fees for the current year starting 1 April 2008 are:

	Club Affiliation
	£28.00

	Full Members
	£22.50

	Youth Members under 25
	£5.00

	Youth Members under 17
	£2.00

	Associate Members

(Joining EBU through another County)
	£5.50


The Club Affiliation and Full Membership fees have increased by 50p compared to 2007 – 2008.

The E.B.U. central membership database is now up and running starting April 2008.  It is a much better system than the old one where membership information from the EBU was passed to the counties on paper.

3.5
Tournament Secretary (Pat Buxton)

The Ben Franks Trophy was held on Sunday 2 December 2007 and was the  Green point qualifier for the Corwen Trophy.  25 pairs competed and the event was won by Michael Byrne and Michael Newman.

The Manchester Congress was held at the Renaissance Hotel over the weekend of 5th and 6th January 2008.  Congratulations to Kevin Comrie and his team on their outstanding efforts.

On Sunday 3rd February 2008 the Cantor Cup was held at St Peters Assembly Rooms in Hale.  This year’s attendance was a record 15 tables and this year marked the 10th Anniversary of the death of Trudy Cantor.  The winners were David and Jennifer Wickenden and the prizes were presented by Trudy’s three sons.  The family had provided £140 towards the prize money, mementos for the winners and a certificate for each player.

On Sunday 17 February 2008 5 teams from 3 clubs competed in the Gazette Trophy which was held at St Peters Assembly Rooms.  This is the qualifier for the Garden Cities Trophy.  Bramhall  scored a convincing win by 20 VPs over Manchester A, thus ending Manchester A’s 5 year winning streak in this event.  The winning Bramhall team were Jim & Jenny Morris, Bill & Joyce White, Dhun Daji & Howard Stubbings and Kevin Higgins & Rod Franks.

The finals of the Roy Higson Cup and Plate were held at Manchester Bridge Club on Sunday 6th April 2008.  The Isolated Menaces – 1 won the Cup yet again (Michelle Brunner, Boris Ewart, Bernard & Rhona Goldenfield).  The plate was won by The Hindsight Convention (Harry Ingham, Don Fitzpatrick, Alan Tranter and Colin Humphrey).

PB expressed her thanks to all the members of the Tournament Committee for their help over the year and for the hospitality of Jeff Morris and his staff at the Manchester Bridge Club for all the meetings held there.  Thanks to Barbara Lewis for looking after the stationery and a special thank you to Peter Dawson for helping to set up the competitions at St Peters Assembly rooms – the “home” of Altrincham Bridge Club and the committee members of Altrincham Bridge Club for their unstinting support.  Thanks to the Tournament Directors used during the year – Tony Woollin, Lynda Yates, Stanley Blaiwais and John Athey.  Finally Jeff Smith’s help and assistance during the 5 years of his Chairmanship has been much appreciated.

PB also listed the provisional calendar for 2008 – 2009 :

	Green Point Teams
	Sunday 20th July 2008

	Ben Franks Trophy
	Sunday 7th December 2008

	Manchester Congress
	3rd and 4th January 2009

	Cantor Cup
	Sunday 1st February 2009

	Green Point Pairs
	Saturday 14th March 2009

	Higson Cup and Plate
	Sunday 5th April 2009

	Gazette Trophy
	Sunday 19th April 2009



Kath Nelson expressed disappointment that only 3 Manchester pairs had played in the Corwen Trophy.  MJN explained the circumstances surrounding this and that although the EBU had been provided with contact details for all pairs who had obtained more than 50% in the Ben Franks Trophy it had not been possible to find a fourth pair able to participate.   At least on the plus side this would lead to MCBA receiving a rebate of £84 from the EBU.

3.6
Congress Secretary (Kevin Comrie)


Kevin thanked the members of the Tournament Committee who had helped in the organisation of the 2008 Congress.  He thanked those sponsors for advertising in the Congress brochure.

KC reported that the Congress had lost about £229 but had in all other respects been a resounding success.  There had been a lot of visitors from South Wales, London and Eire.  The price had been held for 2009 at a room hire rate of £1,300 per day.  The rate was in fact relatively cheap as no other bodies wanted to use the hotel in the first week in January.

It had been decided to keep the Congress as a Black point event because of the high costs charged by the EBU for a Green point event.

3.7
Match Secretary (Michael Byrne)

President’s Cup

Manchester had finished second out of eleven teams in this event at the end of July 2007.

Northern League


Manchester’s A team had once again dominated this event winning with a total VP score of 218 with Yorkshire a distant 2nd with 181 VPs – 37 VPs adrift.


Manchester’s B team came from behind to win with 243 VPs just one victory point ahead of Yorkshire on 242 VPs.


Manchester’s C team finished 5th out of 7 teams.  It should be noted that several other counties put out considerably more experienced teams in the C division than did Manchester.


The 2008 – 2009 Northern League will start on Saturday 28th June.  The selection committee have met recently to choose teams for these matches.  MB had now handed over the organisation of the Northern League to Bernard Kay.  Westmoreland and North Wales would now be joining some of the matches.   It had been suggested that Butler scoring should be abandoned.  This was because some teams felt that it was creating personal rivalries and also on several occasions the Butler scoring had not been calculated correctly which was highly unsatisfactory.  Manchester would be hosting the C division on 28 June 2008 with a noon start and the A division on Saturday 30 August with a 1:00 pm start.  Only one event was planned for the Juniors in the Northern League for 2008 – 2009 and this would be held at Darlington on Saturday 27 September 2008.


Tollemache


In November 2007 Manchester had failed to qualify for the final of the Tollemache.


Derbyshire


The friendly match against Derbyshire had been arranged for Sunday 7th September.  Last year’s match held at Whitefield Golf Club had resulted in a big win for Derbyshire.


County Cup


In the final of the County Cup held on Wednesday 7th May to determine Manchester’s representative in the Pachabo the Byrne team (Newman, Hyett, Bell) had defeated the Braid team (Clark, Barton, Jones).

3.8
League Secretary (Boris Ewart)


BE reported the following issues:-


The withdrawal of ENDPLAYED in Division 3 had caused significant problems.  As the team had played more than half of their matches before withdrawing then the results of those matches were left unchanged.  However those teams which had not played ENDPLAYED had been given an Average Plus score at the end of the season.


BE had decided to rebalance the numbers of teams in each division for 2008 – 2009 to try and ensure ideally that each division had 11 teams in it.  This meant that Division 7 would cease to exist.  It was preferable to have 11 teams in a division rather than 10 because if one team did withdraw during the course of the season then at least every team would still get 9 matches rather than 8.  There were provisionally 99 teams in the league for the new season in nine divisions of 11 teams (Divisions 1, 2, 3, 4A, 4B, 5A, 5B, 6A and 6B).


By and large teams had played their matches on time this year and the policy of insisting that teams complete at least three matches by Christmas had worked.  However in the Higson Cup there were too many byes.  In a couple of cases teams from lower divisions had received a bye in the first round and had then drawn a team from Division 1 or Division 2 in Round II and had been eliminated.  This meant that the losing team then had no opportunity to enter the Higson Plate.  BE reported that in future he would try and avoid teams from lower divisions receiving a bye in the first round in order to prevent this occurring.  If byes were necessary he would try to ensure that only teams from Division 1 or Division 2 received a bye so that all lower division teams would be able to enter the Higson Plate if they lost in Round I of the Higson Cup.  For this year’s Higson Cup, Agamemnon and Tempo had received a bye into the final because their semi-final opponents had realised that they would not be available to play in the final on Sunday 6th April.  It was suggested that teams should not enter the Higson Cup if they knew in advance that they would be unable to play in the final.  It was important to ensure that the 2009 Higson Cup and Plate Finals did not clash with the Llangollen Congress as had happened this year.


For the new season BE had circulated a questionnaire to all team captains which raised the question of handicapping in the Higson Cup when teams from different levels were drawn together.  Captains were given four options including one which involved no change to the status quo.  It was hoped that if the handicap proposal were endorsed by team captains that this might encourage teams from lower divisions to still play against teams in Division 1 or Division 2 because they would know that would still have a chance of winning if their higher division opponents did not play at the top of their game.

BE reminded the committee about the 30 mile rule which stated that if the away team would have to travel more than 30 miles to play a match then the away team could insist on a half-way venue.


The Newcomers League had been a disaster this year with a very low number of completed matches and BE announced that it would be scrapped for 2008 – 2009.

BE announced that the year 2008 – 2009 would be his final year as League Secretary and that if no one else came forward to run the league there was a serious danger that the league could fold.

3.9
Green Point Secretary (Rhona Goldenfield)

In previous years Manchester had run the joint Green Point competitions at Risley in March, May and July each year in partnership with the Merseyside & Cheshire and Lancashire County Bridge Associations.  Following the break up of these joint ventures Manchester now ran a Green Point Pairs in March and a Green Point Teams in July.  The entry fee for these events was just £18 compared to £22 at Risley.  The limit for the Pairs was 25 tables and the Teams was 24 tables.  

The Green Pointed Swiss Pairs on Saturday 8th March had gone very well.  Altrincham Bridge Club had allowed the county to use all their equipment at St Peters Assembly rooms.  There was a capacity attendance of 25 tables.  A profit of £350 was made on the day.  Thanks to Jeff Smith and Barbara Lewis for all their help in organising this event.  The rooms have been re-booked for next year’s events.


For next year better directions will be provided to the venue and we should encourage more people to bring a packed lunch as there was not really anywhere close to the venue to get food.  It was also intended to give a prize of a bottle of wine for the highest score in each round to those who did not get a prize in the final standings.

3.10
Chairman of Selectors (Denis Robson)


DR reported that the selectors had fulfilled their selection requirements for the season !

3.11
Publicity Officer (Jeff Morris)

JKM reported that:-

Some publicity in the Daily Telegraph was obtained for the local young players participating in the Channel Trophy.  However the main thrust of our publicity efforts has centred on the Junior Camrose and the Peggy Bayer Trophies.  Much of the work was done in conjunction with Matt Betts, the EBU Communications Officer but the only concrete publicity appeared as a direct consequence of personal contacts – so often the case !  Good features appeared in the South Manchester Reporter and the Jewish Telegraph.

The South Manchester Reporter also featured a photograph of David Adelman teaching pupils Bridge at Manchester High School for Girls as part of having Bridge on the curriculum.

Invitations were sent to every Manchester City Councillor and every MP and MEP in the area to visit the Junior Camrose.  Leaflets were distributed to a variety of schools and teachers.  Unfortunately the week preceding the event was half term and this restricted the extent to which the leaflets could be distributed.

David Adelman prepared an excellent display on the educational benefits of Mini-Bridge which attracted a lot of interest, in particular from Lucy Powell, the Prospective Parliamentary Labour Candidate for Withington.  She promised to draw the attention of the Education Minister, Ed Balls, to the potential of Bridge in education.  Also interested was Bury Councillor,  Michelle Wiseman who thought she would suggest using Mini-Bridge in one of the schools for which she is a Governor.

At the National Railway Museum in York on Sunday 13 April 2008 a Mind Sports Awareness Day had been held where over 100 people had learnt to play MiniBridge.  Perhaps a similar event could be held in the future at the Manchester Museum of Science & Industry.  It was important to take every opportunity to put Bridge in the public eye.

3.12
EBU Shareholders (Jeff Smith, Michael Newman, Bernard  Kaye)


All counties had been represented at the EGM of the EBU on Wednesday 4 June 2008.  Several counties expressed concern over a lack of understanding of where the EBU income is spent.  The Board would address this issue in terms of publicity.  There was concern that the P2P fee of 29 pence was the “thin edge of the wedge” and would soon be 50p.  However Alan Nelson explained that there was a commitment to keep the 29p figure for a minimum period of 2 years.  Several of the smaller counties were worried how they would continue to finance themselves.  Lancashire however already operate under a universal membership system.  Fortunately the MCBA have a healthy cash reserve but should consider setting up a Finance Sub-Committee to discuss the financial implications of P2P for MCBA.

3.13
Schools, Youth & Teachers Liaison (Jeff Morris)

JKM reported that:- 

David Adelman has continued to conduct an After School Bridge Club on Thursday afternoons at Manchester Bridge Club from 16:30 to  18:00.  JKM has delivered a Bridge Course as a 6th Form Option at Manchester Grammar School and supervised the Manchester Grammar after school Bridge Club on Mondays.

Last Summer David Adelman taught Bridge at Manchester Grammar to six classes as part of the Summer Activities Week.

A Kids Team has been playing in the League in Division 5A captained by Simon Mattison and a Kids 2 Team in Division 7A also has given some of the youngsters an opportunity to play although the late finishing time has been a problem.

The Northern League has provided opportunities for some of our youngsters to gain experience although I understand that in the coming year there will only be one session involving young players (on Saturday 27 September in Darlington).  Teams have participated in the Junior Tollemache and the Young Bridge Challenge at Loughborough and thanks to the generosity of Manchester Grammar in providing a mini-bus expenses have been kept to a minimum.

There will be an inter-schools event at Harrogate Bridge Club at the end of June.  There is also the Junior Teach-In over the weekend of 30th – 31st August 2008.  Some counties have provided financial support for school children in their area to go to the Junior Teach-In and the EBU are keen to encourage as many counties as possible to try this initiative.  JKM intended to seek funds from MCBA to send three school children to this event.

On a personal note it was very gratifying to note the high level of representation of Manchester players.  These included Alex Morris playing in the Junior Camrose, Mike Bell playing in both the Junior Camrose and the Channel Trophy, Jenny Marvin and Elizabeth Roberts playing in both the Peggy Bayer and the Channel Trophy and Adam Hickman playing in the Channel Trophy.  It was also good to see Jenny and Elizabeth representing their country in the Under 25 Girls Europeans last summer.  Much of the credit for the strength of our young players must be given to the Under 20 Squad Manager, Michael Byrne.

As part of the ongoing efforts to promote Bridge in schools, David Adelman has submitted a proposal to the EBU for the teaching of Mini-Bridge to Primary School teachers as part of their INSET days training.  On Wednesday 25 June 2008 David Adelman would be holding a MiniBridge Training Session for School Teachers at the Manchester Bridge Club from 3:45 pm to 5:45 pm.  This would highlight the educational benefits of the game and include a PowerPoint presentation.

4
Election of President

Sid Travers proposed that Eve Lighthill be re-elected as President.  The motion was seconded by Kevin Comrie and passed on a show of hands.

5
Election of Executive

5.1
Chairman


As Jeff Smith was retiring a new Chairman had to be elected.


Kevin Comrie had been nominated to succeed him.  Proposed by Jeff Smith and seconded by Rhona Goldenfield.


(At this point Kevin Comrie took over the Chair of the meeting.  Jeff Smith was presented with a Tom Tom 520 Sat Nav for his 5 years of service as Chairman.)

5.2
Vice-Chairman


Bob Cooke


Proposed by Kevin Comrie and seconded by Alan Nelson.

5.3
Secretary


Michael Newman


Proposed by Jeff Smith and seconded by Bernard Kaye.

5.4
Treasurer


Bernard Kaye


Proposed by Jeff Smith and seconded by Michael Newman.

5.5
Membership Secretary


Bob Cooke

5.6
Tournament Secretary


Pat Buxton

5.7
Congress Secretary


Kevin Comrie

5.8
Match Secretary


Michael Byrne

5.9
League Secretary


Boris Ewart

5.10
Green Point Secretary


Rhona Goldenfield

6
Election of Other Officers

6.1
Publicity Officer


Jeff Morris

6.2
Schools, Youth & Teachers Liaison Officer


David Adelman & Jeff Morris

6.3
Auditor


Bernard Goldenfield

6.4
Selection Committee


There were six nominations for the five positions on the Selection Committee.  A secret ballot was held and the successful nominees were:-


Denis Robson


Bob Cooke


Rhona Goldenfield


Jenny Morris


Alec Smalley

6.5
Conduct Committee


Although there had been no need for this Committee to meet in recent years Rodney Lighton was formally added to its members so that the full Conduct Committee was now:-


John Holland


Eve Lighthill


Jeff Morris


Kath Nelson


Sid Travers


Rodney Lighton

6.6
EBU Shareholders


Following Jeff Smith’s resignation a new EBU shareholder needed to be elected.  Sid Travers was proposed by Alan Nelson and seconded by Rhona Goldenfield.  The new shareholders were thus:-


Bernard Kaye


Michael Newman


Sid Travers

7
Any Other Business

· Web site

A vote of thanks was proposed and unanimously given to Rodney Lighton for his work as the County Web site manager.  The view was however expressed that we should encourage more information about the successes of lesser known players and Rodney would put a note on the web site to this effect.

· Attendance at AGM

Jim Morris wished to draw the attention of those present to the fact that eleven members of Bramhall Bridge Club had taken the trouble to attend the AGM which represented over 7% of their membership.

· Refreshments at League matches

Ron Steedman proposed that the refreshments at league matches should only consist of tea, coffee and biscuits.  However it was felt that many teams especially those travelling a considerable distance appreciated a full buffet being provided by home teams.  Those teams who did not want a full buffet should notify the home team in advance of the match taking place.

· Manchester County Cup and entry to Pachabo

Michael Byrne drew attention to the fact that Martin Braid’s team had entered the County Cup with no intention of representing the County in the Pachabo if they won.  After the Byrne team had won the final against the Braid team it had become apparent that 2 of the 5 members of the Byrne team had holiday commitments which prevented them playing in the Pachabo during the weekend of 14 – 15 June 2008.   This meant that because the EBU had enforced the rules strictly that Manchester would not be able to send a team to the Pachabo.  The Tournament Committee should address whether a team be permitted in future years to enter the Manchester County Cup if it had no intention of playing in the Pachabo.

The meeting closed at 11.05 pm.  Thanks were given to Manchester Bridge Club for the superb refreshments which had been provided to celebrate Jeff Smith’s 5 years as Chairman.
